 VILLAGE OF POPLAR GROVE

FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES – APPROVED
June 4, 2012 – 6:30 PM

(Unless noted otherwise – all motions approved are Unanimous.  All funding requests go to the full board for approval at the next Village Board meeting).

Present:

President John W. Neitzel, Trustee Judi Zangs, Trustee Cliff Stetter, Trustee Don Bawden, Trustee Ron Quimby, Trustee Jeff Goings, Treasurer Maria Forrest, Secretary Maureen Brzinski, Public Works Director Jeff Strate, Engineer Chris Dopkins, Attorney Roxanne Sosnowski and Public Audience.  

Absent:  Chairman Robert Fry

Call to Order:

Trustee Judi Zangs called the meeting to order at 6:34 PM.
Agenda:  
A motion was made by Stetter, 2nd by Zangs to approve the agenda as amended.  Motion was carried 2-0.


Under VI Administration



Add H.  Existing Pool Fill at Water Only Rate

Minutes:   

A motion was made by Stetter, 2nd by Zangs to approve February 11, 2012, March 24, 2012 Special Finance meeting and April 2, 2012, May 7, 2012 meeting minutes as presented.  Motion was carried 2-0.

Treasurer’s Report:

A motion was made by Stetter, 2nd Zangs to approve accounts payable invoices for a total of $77,999.30.  Motion was carried 2-0.


A/P Batch A





$  3,859.35


A/P Batch B





$23,087.51


A/P Batch C





$41,728.27


A/P Batch D





$  7,862.33


Tickets for Ordinance Officer (1,000)

$     961.84


AAA Electric / Emergency Lights at VPG

$     500.00






Total

$77,999.30

Cash Flow:

General Fund 


$626,888.88


Social Security  

$    5,867.04-

Motor Fuel Tax

$130,420.86
Water & Sewer

$391,271.35
O & M



$581.868.18-

G O Fund


$         85.59
Cash on Hand


$560,931.46
(approximately five months of reserve)

$120,000 was transferred from General Fund to MFT Fund.
Byron Bank:

Cash in Bank $140,000.  This account is for credit card payments of water and sewer billings.

Projection:

General Fund increase in fund balance / $176,218
MFT fund / spend down by $17,500-
Projected W&S sales of $1,200,000, currently at $1,170,000.  Decrease is from inactive accounts which will not generate sales for FY2013.
W&S income is showing a deficit / decrease in fund balance of $20,000.

Simerl Property Refinancing:

The Simerl’s have not had an opportunity to speak with council regarding refinancing the Village property loan.

Bad Debt Write-off Procedures:

Treasurer Forrest stated per Attorney Sosnowski, the Village doesn’t have the authority to implement a bad debt write-off procedure per IL State Statute.  Sosnowski suggests Forrest look into what statutory authority the Village would be able to use in order to put together a resolution outlining what the procedure is going to be for write-offs of W&S bad debt accounts.  Brzinski will ask auditors if Village can write off W&S bad debt.
Brzinski informed the committee she was going to be attending the “Local Debt Recovery Program” in Springfield which enables the Village to place data for their debtors on the Comptroller’s Statewide Accounting Management System and prior to the Comptroller issuing a state tax refund, commercial payment, state payroll check, or lottery check, the amount owed to the Village plus an administrative fee is deducted and deposited in the Comptroller’s Local Debt Recovery Trust Fund.  If no protest is made regarding the amount owed to the Village, the amount is then transferred to the Village.  
Collection Agency for Uncollectible Outstanding Debt:
A collection agency makes sure that any unpaid debts or remaining balances are continuously worked and collected on throughout the year.  An agency could require from 20% to 25% of debt collected if there is no litigation or 30% to 50% if litigation is involved.

Brzinski informed the committee any debt that was unable to be collected by the Local Debt Recovery Program can then be transferred to a collection agency.  Brzinski will continue to gather information and suggest a form of debt collection at next month’s meeting.
Public Works:  Jeff Strate

General:  Mostly sunny conditions through out the month have allowed staff to address multiple items in all departments.
Water Department: On May 18th, as many of you know, there was a large fire at Woodstock Rd. and Rt 76. The Village provided water from wells 4, 5 & 6 to help local firefighters battle the blaze for 4 days. Chris and Nick were involved in overseeing our well operations, Mitch was involved with traffic barricades and road closures at the Sheriff’s Deputies request. At this time our legal council is reviewing a request for reimbursement for expenditures by the Village. This request will be forwarded to Northwest Pallet Supply when approved.

During the process of supplying water for fire fighting the pump motor for well #6 failed. Olson Well Co. was hired to pull the pump and motor for inspection. It was determined that a new motor was needed. After discussion with Chris we also decided to place a new pump in the well. This coming winter, the old pump and motor will be examined for possible back up units.  

Again this month, staff had a handful of meter callouts/repairs. A couple of B-Boxes were excavated and adjusted. MXU’s that aren’t sending a signal for radio reads are still being addressed.

In West Grove, the leak that shut down a portion of the 8” main on Tallgrass Tr., was excavated and repaired by Anderson Bros. Excavating.

Chemicals were added and routine maintenance performed at the wells.

Chlorine, Fluoride and Phosphate were purchased for all the wells.

Sprinkler meter plumbing inspections continue.

Hydrant flushing was completed in the South water system on May 4th and in the West water system on May 29th. The north system will be completed sometime in June.

Sewer Department: On May 10th Chris, Nick and Tim Bronn took a tour of the treatment plant in Bloomington, IL. All facets of waste treatment are housed in one complex there. Chris and Nick got some exposure to different treatment techniques that are related to questions on their operator tests. 

Lab supplies and 2 sludge pumps were purchased this month.

Work is ongoing with the decanters in SBR tank #2 at the NWWTP.

Chains on the traveling bridge in the sand filter at the NWWTP needed repair. Supplies were purchased.

On May 23rd Creative Crane Service was hired to set the repaired SAM in SBR tank # 2 at the SWWTP.

Air and fluid filters for our auxiliary generators were purchased in preparation of scheduled servicing.

Street Department:   Scheduled maintenance on the F-250 and Ford Ranger was performed.

The 1 ton dump needed new tie-rods installed.

The Village’s roadway ditches and some retention areas were mowed before Memorial Day.

The Kubota tractor, Kubota mower and skid loader all needed some attention this month.

The street sweeper was out in the north sections of the Village during the month cleaning debris from curbed streets.

During the month staff was given demonstrations on two different types of manhole repairs. We’re awaiting cost analysis on each before we start repairs. 

Parks: Mowing and trimming are now on a regular schedule each week. Staff took extra time to manicure Memorial Park before the holiday. 

The new weed sprayer has arrived from F/S. Employees have assembled the unit. The 60 gallon tank has a three point hitch and will be placed on the 830 John Deere. We’re waiting for a minimal wind day to get started.

I met with tree trimmers and electricians to solicit bids for work at Memorial Park. All bids haven’t been received at this time.

Bids for the DCEO storm sewer project were received. Fischer Excavating of Freeport was low bidder.
There is a gear box problem with the Kabota and the deck is bent.  Anderson is working out a deal with Kabota to acquire a new deck and the Village will put it on.
Expenditures for May:

Lab Equipment 



$   425.00
Generator Filters



$   284.65

Pumps


 
 
            $ 7393.12   

Mower parts/blades



$   929.41  

Truck repairs/service



$   200.00                                                                   
Water Chemicals



$ 3563.43

TOTAL




$12,795.61
Parks:

President Neitzel met with the President and Vice President of the Poplar Grove State Bank and members of Leroy Grange, who improved the look of Memorial Park, who would like to share the expense of taking down the three overgrown pine trees and one limb of the box elder tree in Memorial Park.  Neitzel request Strate get a quote for putting a light on the flag at Memorial Park and the cost of removing the three pine trees and limb from the box elder tree.  Strate will inform the committee of the cost at next month’s meeting.
Administration:  Maureen Brzinski

On May 21st, 427 W&S penalty bills were run totaling $109,225.73.  There are 78 foreclosures in the Village and there were 23 final billings for the month of May, 2012.  There is one lien on an inactive account and one lien on an active account.

Sosnowski stated there are no statutes prohibiting the Village from offering a reduction in W&S rates for handicapped residents.   Brzinski has contacted NICOR and ComEd to receive their procedures for the reduction in rates they offer their clients and what constitutes the level of being handicapped.

468 Stone Hollow:
Renters of property requested the fill of an existing pool, after being fixed, be at the water only rate.  The committee denied request stating many other residents have had to pay the W&S rate for a refill after damage to the pool had been fixed.  It is a luxury item and the committee feels the ordinance needs to be upheld.

136 Titleist Trail:

Resident questioned the consumption reflected on his water and sewer bill to Brzinski.  After some investigation, Brzinski followed up letting resident know the MXU had a low battery and therefore did not receive a good electronic read.  Brzinski requested a manual read but did not receive one in time for the billing and had to estimate the May 1st billing.  After receiving a manual read, Brzinski adjusted the account reflecting the correct amount due.

174 Titleist Trail:

Resident was concerned he had not received a sprinkler bill in some time.  Brzinski looked into the matter and discovered there was a meter reading for the January 2012 billing, but the account number was never reflected on the meter read list, reading exception list, nor the preview billing listing.  Brzinski could not find a reason for this bill not to run and has a call into Locis., billing software company.  The consumption for this billing will appear on the September 1st billing for 2012.
Old Business / New Business:

MFT Maintenance Program:

A motion was made by Stetter, 2nd by Zangs to recommend approval of MFT Maintenance Program Resolution for road improvements.  Motion was carried 2-0.

Unfunded Needs Program:

Dopkins received an e-mail from IDOT requesting him to submit a list of road way needs the Village has that are unfunded.  Dopkins got together with Strate and came up with some projects, i.e.: Orth Road, all of Poplar Grove Road, Village section of Quail Trap Road, etc.
Whiting Road Water Main Project:

A motion was made by Stetter, 2nd by Zangs to adopt the Resolution approving authorization for bidding of the Whiting Road Water Main Project.  Motion was carried 2-0.

Award Franchise / Waste Collection:

A motion was made by Stetter, 2nd by Zangs to approve the Resolution to award a franchise and garbage collection contract to MDC Environmental Services, Inc.  Motion was carried 2-0.
Traffic Control – Deaf Children Area:

Counter needs to be put across the road.  Dopkins will report at next month’s meeting.

Purchase Tickets for Ordinance Officer:

It was recommended by Stetter, 2nd by Zangs to purchase tickets for the Ordinance Officer at a cost of $961.84 for 1,000.  Recommendation was carried 2-0.

Non Home Rule Sales Tax / Subcommittee:

There will be a kick-off meeting on Friday, June 8, 2012 at 9:30 am.

Mulch Fire:

A letter is being drafted along with the expenses incurred by the Village and will be mailed to Schumacher's Landscaping Store, Northwest Pallet Supply, Boone County Fire District #2, and Boone County Board Chairman Bob Walberg.
SCADA:
The lift stations at Oak Lawn, Prairie Green, and Ray Street do not have auto dialers in case of an emergency.  They are equipped with flashing red lights and buzzers, but the Village relies on our residents to call the Village hall when these alarms are sounded.  Auto dialers cost between  $300 to $500 and phone lines would have to be installed.  McElhinney can install the auto dialers.
Adjournment: 
A motion was made by Stetter, 2nd by Zangs to adjourn meeting at 8:50 PM.  Motion was carried 2-0.
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